HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)
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March 13, 2008


HPPC Members Present:
Randy Allgaier

Pedro Arista
Darel Ayap

Michelle Bakken

Jonathan Batiste

Gayle Burns

Edward Byrom

Chadwick Campbell

David Diaz

Michael Discepola

Lauren Enteen

Isela Gonzalez

Ben Hayes

Tom Kennedy

Weihaur Lau

Steve Muchnick

Vasudha Narayanan
John Newmeyer
Tracey Packer
Marco Partida

Ken Pearce

Perry Rhodes III

Jenny Lynn Sarmiento

Chandra Sivakumar

Gwen Smith

Frank Strona

Eiko Sugano

Yavanté Thomas-Guess

Rakli Wilburn

Tonya Williams

Bobby Wiseman

Luke Woodward


Members Absent:

Eric Whitney*

Gail Sanabria*

Tei Okamoto*

Bernie Berger*

Erica Reyes

* These members informed the Chair in advance of their absences.

HIV Prevention Section:

Dara Coan

Grant Colfax

Elizabeth Davis

Vincent Fuqua

Alice Heimsoth

Eileen Loughran

Israel Nieves-Rivera

John Pabustan
Jenna Rapues


Guests:

Kaila Ben

Alan Harper, AIDS Healthcare Foundation

Jen Madeocampo

Michael Petrelis

Sean Stroke

Omni Verchum, Forensic AIDS Project

Harder + Co.:

Aimee Crisostomo

Janise Kim

Willow Schrager 

Nicole Peterson (Note-taker)
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Welcome, Introductions, and Announcements

· Co-Chair Perry Rhodes III called the meeting to order at 3:00 PM.
· Perry made a point to acknowledge the principles of respectful engagement, and that this meeting is a safe space for people to be able to voice their opinions on the presentations that will take place later in the day because feedback is important.

· Gayle Burnes announced that a sunrise ceremony at Dolores Park would take place March 20 at 5:30am.  The ceremony will include drumming, Hawaiian dancers, a traditional healer and an 8am breakfast at the LGBT center.  All are welcome.

· Steve Muchnick announced that an exhibit of Native American Art will be featured at UC Davis April 1-June 11.

· Frank Strona acknowledged that San Diego State will be celebrating their annual diversity event, and Ron Stall will be the key note speaker.  The event, which is open to the community, will be held on Monday the 17th at 6:30pm.

· Darel announced that a pageant for transgendered women will take place on March 22, and will benefit the API Wellness Center.

· Lauren Enteen stated that she would be distributing harm reduction conference registration booklets for the conference in Miami this coming November.

· Pedro Arista announced that on March 14 from 9-11 the first “Café de Latino” for LGBT Latinos and allies would take place at Magnet.  The evening will be one of debauchery and performance, all are invited.

· Weihaur Lau announced that he would be transitioning from the Asian American Recovery House to the San Francisco food bank as a program coordinator.
· Isela Gonzalez indicated that SFSU Center for Research on Gender and sexuality will be having an opening ceremony for the downtown campus.  The event will be located on the fifth floor of the new Westfield Mall and will be held tomorrow from 3-5pm.
· Yvante Thomas-Guess announced that the UC Berkeley transgender summit is this weekend.  The kick off will be March 13 at Asia SF, and then Saturday night at the LGBT Community Center.  All are welcome.

· Eiko Sugano announced that the most recent newsletter is up.  Additionally, she mentioned that she will be leaving her position in a few weeks.

· Michelle Bakken announced that Hank, who was diagnosed with cancer, starts chemotherapy next week, and asked that we keep him in our prayers.

1. Review and Approval of Minutes from 1/10/2008

Motion was made and seconded by Ken Pearce to approve the minutes from the meeting 1/10/08.  Michelle Bakken noted that the minutes indicate she voted yes, even though she did not attend the last meeting.  The vote was by roll call as follows:

	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Randy Allgaier
	Yes
	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	Pedro Arista
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Not Present

	Darel Ayap
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	Michelle Bakken
	Yes
	Marco Partida
	Yes

	Jonathan Batiste
	Yes
	Ken Pearce
	Yes

	Bernie Berger
	Not Present
	Erica Reyes
	Not Present

	
	
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Yes

	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	
	

	Chadwick Campbell
	Yes
	Chandra Sivakumar
	Yes

	David Diaz
	Yes
	Gwen Smith
	Yes

	Michael Discepola
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	Lauren Enteen
	Yes
	Eiko Sugano
	Yes

	Isela Gonzalez
	Yes
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Yes

	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Eric Whitney
	Not Present

	Tom Kennedy
	Yes
	Rakli Wilburn
	Abstain

	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	Steve Muchnick
	Yes
	Bobby Wiseman
	Yes

	Vasudha Narayanan
	Yes
	Luke Woodward
	Yes


The minutes were approved.

· Ken Pearce cited that the minutes seemed particularly detailed this month.  Perry reported that the minutes for the Council and Steering are always more detailed, whereas the committee minutes are “Action minutes” and therefore highlight action items.

2. General Public Comment & Members’ Response to Public Comment

· Michael Petrelis discussed with the council two separate items:

· The first item addressed the SUISS report from a couple weeks ago.

He expressed concern that there has yet to be discussion in San Francisco on the recommendations made by the SUISS report concerning people who are on anti-viral drugs and undetectable for a number of months, and how they can stop spreading HIV.  He felt that these recommendations were significant, and that discussion must occur.

· The second item addressed the monthly STD report.
He noted that preliminary numbers from last year are showing a decline for all reportable STDs. Gay men are not going to be told about this in any wide fashion; there will be no congratulations for having exercised responsible sex practices.

· Michael emphasized that open discussion on safer sex practices is necessary in order to reduce stigma.  If we congratulate gay men when the numbers are going down, we might reinforce safe sex practices, and there will be a reduction in stigma.

· It is important to not always bash gay men for poor practices.  If the Council make it known that there has been effectiveness and a change in the numbers, then maybe they will continue to decrease.  This report needs to be made public knowledge.

3. Members’ Response to Public Comment
· Other council members agreed that there should be more discussion on improvements in HIV prevention, versus discussion solely focused on the problems that still exist.

· Pedro Arista indicated that The Department of Public Health HIV Prevention Section (HPS) and the San Francisco AIDS foundation collaborated to put out a statement on the SUISS Report.

· Ken Pearce added that he had brought with him Project Inform’s comment on the SUISS report, noting that the article was discussed at a town hall meeting at the Gay and Lesbian Center.  Discussion was on the front page of BAR as well.

· Tracey packer clarified that the SUISS report was not a study in itself, but rather an analysis of data from other studies showing a decrease in transmission among heterosexual couples.

· It was noted that the council used to receive monthly STD reports, and that it would be helpful if that practice could continue via email.

4 HPPC Co-Chairs/Director’s Update

· Perry addressed a few items on the Co-chairs’ report.
· The Steering committee composition was questioned last month, so he highlighted a response in the Co-chairs’ report.
· Perry reminded the council that the community planning membership survey was emailed to all members from the 2007 council, and that they are still waiting on responses from some members.

· The Cross-Cultural Communication training is scheduled for April 10.  The Membership/
Community Liaison Committee will give an update on the training agenda at the next Steering committee.

· The diversity training will be held at the Quaker Meeting House.

· The May Council meeting will be a joint meeting of both Councils.  It will be held on Monday, May 19 from 3:30-6:30 pm at the State building.  This Monday meeting is in place of our regular May meeting time and date.  The location has not been officially confirmed.

5.  San Francisco HIV Health Planning Work Group
· In early 2006 the chairs of the HIV Health Services Planning Council and the HIV/AIDS Provider’s Network (HAPN) approached the Health Department because they felt that the model of care for San Francisco needed to be revisited.  The group felt that changes, in particular funding cuts, were looming in the near future.

· The Health Department indicated that they should form a work group, but that prevention should be included in their discussion. 

· A planning process evolved and lasted for about a year and a half.

· Lance Toma from API Wellness and Randy Allgaier, a member of the Care Council, presented at today’s council meeting a PowerPoint on the initial findings and recommendations that the San Francisco HIV Health Planning Work Group (HHPWG) came up with over the past year.  Lance acknowledged that the presentation included greater detail on the prevention side of the recommendations.

· Prior to the presentation Tracey reported that in April, this will be presented to the Care Council, and in May they propose it be discussed at the joint council meeting.  This is the first opportunity for the council to hear these recommendations.  It is an opportunity for the council to give feedback to Randy and Lance to bring back to the HHPWG.

· Lance explained that they tried to gather as much community input as possible.  They also tried to look at the integration of all aspects, including care, funding, and more specifically, prevention.

· Please refer to the handout distributed by the HIV Health Planning Work Group .
Comments and questions

· Regarding the final slide, Next Steps, the presenters indicated that the presentation of recommendations to the planning councils, key stake-holders, and the community is slated to happen at the March 24 meeting.  There is a plan for a second community forum in early April where these recommendations will be presented.  On April 15 there will be a Health Commission meeting where these recommendations will be brought forward.  After that, the group will finally present to the Board of Supervisors.

· The intention of the work group is to get feedback from key stakeholders before they present their findings to the board of supervisors.

· It was suggested that in slide #3 the use of the word “prevalence” be changed to “incidence” so that they are not dealing with communities with a high, cumulative prevalence rate of HIV, but instead with ones who have a high annual incidence rate.

· Randy clarified that there was a sense among the HHPWG that the word “incidence” was already used, and that prevalence also needs to be part of the equation.

· A concern was vocalized by an HPPC member that the HHPWG was not entirely representative of the community.  Specifically, the HPPC was not represented.  There was a question as to the degree to which the community had been engaged.

· This member also indicated serious concerns regarding the integration of the two councils.

· Randy cited that integration of the councils was not recommended and is not the intent of this document.

· It was noted that some of the recommendations included things that are already being done.  The Points of Integration Committee (POI) has been working hard on the integration between the two councils, and has already made recommendations.  

· It was cited that it was a failure of the HPPC, of Health Services Planning Council, and of both sides of the AIDS office if the recommendations are not being administered.  It is important to add into these new recommendations items that have already been started because it is unfair to suggest that these things have not already been talked about. 

· Randy reported that the group came together organically, and that their intention was not to disregard activities happening at present.  The group came out of a need to look towards the future and potential funding cuts.  A lot of this was generated form the Care side because Care was facing major funding cuts, but they also felt the need to bring prevention into it.  Randy asserted that this was representative of different parts of the community, and that there was no disregard for things happening presently or any of the work that POI is doing.

· Randy also reported that the HHPWG had discussed the integration of the councils, but the idea was rejected because often times Prevention gets lost within the Care issues.

· Lance agreed and made the point that it was not for them to make the decision on integration, but that it was an idea that should be explored.

· Lance addressed the issue of community representation by stating that they tried to create a process to collect community input by holding a community forum, utilizing key informants, conducting an online survey, and by raising money to contract consultants such as Harder+Company to work with the community.
· HPPC members vocalized a desire to see more “meat” in the recommendations being made.  They emphasized a desire to see solutions offered that utilize work already being done, conclusions and recommendations which have already been made [by HPPC or other groups].

· Randy asserted that the evaluation portion of their work was part of their goal towards increasing accountability, and seeing what works well and what might be improved.

· John Newmeyer specifically cited the Quality & Effectiveness slide, [slide number 23] questioning what would happen in the event of a funding cut.  He asked whether they would have the courage to make bold decisions about what should be cut first.

· Randy replied that they did not go into great detail on this topic because others, such as the DPH, are better suited to make those calls.  Their focus on accountability is more to look at what’s working, and that the evaluation component is effective.  

· Lance added that they wanted to emphasize that evaluation really needs to look more at specific outcomes, with less focus on process, because only then can cost assessment measures be done.  Randy noted that evaluation should be made more uniform and organized.

· Lance cited that another goal was for San Francisco to look more closely at Promising Practices.

· Isela cited that as the groups move forward they need to maintain consciousness of the investments required to make these changes.  Everyone will have to change their mind set.  In order to get agencies to open up they must question themselves first and realistically decide what they are going to do and what it will take.

· Weihaur acknowledged the importance of discussing the recommendations of the HHPWG, giving them feedback, and then having the opportunity to discuss further at the joint Council meeting in May. 

· Randy specified that it is their intent to incorporate the feedback into their report.

· One council member expressed concern over the DPH implementing these recommendations because evaluation has been an unfunded mandate for a long time, and we have not yet looked at what prevention does that is effective, nor what care-funded organizations do (in an organized manner).  

· Lance stressed that their goal was not to solve the problems, but to put them out there so that they can be addressed.

· The presenters were commended by a council member for recognizing that prevention is more then just risky behavior, and that it also has to do with larger structural issues such as housing.

· Co-chair Perry suggested that council members should write down any additional comments, questions, and concerns on the index cards provided. The cards will be given to the SFHPWG for follow-up.

· Perry suggested that the use of the phrase “good decision-making” in reference to HIV negative individuals (on Vision slide 5) suggests that if you are HIV positive you made a bad decision, which can lead to stigma.

· Gayle Burns acknowledged that all of the feedback being given today will be helpful to iron out all of the kinks.  

· Council member Ben Hayes requested background information on how and why these recommendations were made.

· Tracy Packer suggested that the HPPC take on the prevention recommendations and figure out how to improve upon and operationalize them.

· Vasudha added that there needs to be a heightened sense of urgency when determining what works and what doesn’t work, because funding cuts are looming in the near future.

· It was reiterated that these recommendations are not ready to be presented to the Health Commission, and that they will be brought back to this council before that happens.

· Randy concluded by explaining that there is a larger and more in depth report that is being developed, and he emphasized the importance of acting on it as soon as possible so that it doesn’t languish.

Break

· Perry explained that the presentation and comments will be sent to the steering committee to be discussed.
6.  Vision for HIV Prevention in San Francisco
· Grant Colfax, director of the HIV Prevention Section, presented some ideas for a renewed focus from the Prevention Section.

· At this time, please refer to the handout titled “Ideas to share with the HPPC from the HIV Prevention Section.”

Questions and Comments
· Grant was asked to clarify asset-based programs and prevention with positives.

· He explained that his ideas were in an evolving stage, but that some of the behavioral interventions emphasized by the CDC revolve around the concept of “Don’t take risks; use a condom every time, all the time, no matter what.”  Grant explained the importance of considering aspects like if you’re positive getting yourself into care, getting healthy, learning how to prevent HIV, …so taking a broader approach and continuing to emphasize that.

· Council members showed a favorable reaction to the concept of Drivers and the magnifying glass.  One member went on to say that it will take a lot of work to make sure that everyone is on a joint table, and a lot of coordination with different health department areas and other city service providers.

· Another member added that she liked how the recommendations were built on work that was already done, but that it’s important to recognize everybody for their hard work.  She suggested that it would be challenging because everybody wants recognition for their hard work, and that she does not want to forget to acknowledge the work that they [the HPPC] have done.  

· Grant acknowledged that these focus areas are built on work done by the HPPC.  He wanted to recognize the work that has been done already, and that his goal was just to highlight a few areas.

· Pedro Arista indicated that as a new member he felt the Plan was a bit overwhelming, and that the ideas presented today helped to highlight and clarify for him ideas that were already in the Plan. 

· He sited that the idea of drivers called upon taking a closer look at the evidence regarding what co-factors are driving the epidemic in the community.

· He questioned how the proposed recommendations in this presentation would impact the timeline for writing the Plan.  He also asked how this would impact agency’s funding.

· Grant responded by saying that they have not yet discussed how it will impact programs or details like funding.  Their work thus far has been more conceptual.

· It was stated that the evaluation piece is important, and that it is really important to be innovative with the evaluation.  

· Grant agreed on the significance of the funding piece.  It is important to consider funding cuts, and whether we can justify using limited funds towards evaluation as opposed to other things; it’s a push and pull situation.

· Gayle expressed appreciation of the presentation, particularly the Drivers piece.  She indicated that the presentation was lacking a mental health component.  She reported that there is funding for people to receive mental health counseling when they are HIV positive, but for the HIV negative population there is none.

· Lauren asked for more examples of Drivers; a top 10 list of drivers.  This sentiment was reiterated by others in the council.

· She also questioned how this concept will be used as a tool in the future for when changes do occur.

· Grant agreed and felt that this was an item that needs to be taken up and discussed by the HPPC and HPS, and that it was their goal to engage HPPC in this thought process as quickly as possible.

· One member cited the importance of creating a narrative to explain how and why these topics came to be so that in the future people can see how these decisions are being made with HPS.

7  Next Steps

· Tracey Packer presented on the Next Steps.
· Tracey spoke briefly on the purpose of the prevention plan, reporting that the last one to come out was in 2004.  The new CDC requirements call for a new plan to come out every five years, and it should be aligned with the CDC project period.  The current project period is 2004-2008, but they received an extension through 2009, and possibly through 2010.
· The purpose of the Plan is to document the work of the HPPC, and to set the plan for HIV Prevention in San Francisco.  The Plan is not just for the providers they fund, but for all providers.

· Tracy suggested that Harder+Co possibly update the pre-existing chapters with new data.  She suggested that Harder+Co add in the updates made by the past committees and approved by the HPPC, and then bring the new update document to the Council.

· Please refer to the Next Steps chapter of the handout titled “Ideas to Share with the HPPC from the HIV Prevention Section”

· Tracey acknowledged that Dara Coan came up with the concept of the magnifying glass.

· Tracey suggested that they finish the plan for 2009.  She stressed that they were really working within their own internal timeline to do something that is effective, something that makes sense, and has a high level of quality for the providers.

· It was suggested that there may be drivers that are not cofactors.

· Tracey agreed and said that Aimee and Willow have been looking at the data on cofactors, as well as CTL data to address potential drivers that are possibly not cofactors.

· It was requested that a more collaborative approach be taken to discuss drivers, as opposed to the SMD committee pulling them out and presenting to the council.

· The council agreed that they would like to find a way to engage everyone in the selection of the drivers.  It was suggested that the council meetings could be used as a forum for selecting drivers.

· One member stated that evaluation should be a priority, and that right now it is not being prioritized.

· Tracey reminded members that not everything needs to be accomplished this year, and that next year we can figure out how and what to evaluate.

· One council indicated that putting the plan off for another year would not give some organizations enough time to think of creative ideas to submit to the DPH for funding, and that those people would be the ones to lose out the most.

· It was recommended that these ideas be fleshed out a bit more.

8. Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting

· All council members were reminded to fill out the process evaluation documents.
9. Adjournment

· The meeting adjourned at 6:05pm.

Minutes prepared by Nicole Peterson.

Minutes reviewed by Eileen Loughran, Israel Nieves-Rivera, and Tracey Packer.

The next HPPC meeting will be Thursday, April 10, 2008
at the Quaker Meeting House – 65 Ninth Avenue, San Francisco.
The next HPPC business meeting will be held on Thursday, April 10,2008


3:00 – 6:00 PM


Quaker Meeting House, 65 Ninth St., San Francisco
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